
MANAGEMENT RESPONSE TO IED REPORT: THE CORPORATE EVALUATION STUDY ON 
ROLE OF TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE IN ADB OPERATIONS 

 
On 8 October 2014, the Director General, Independent Evaluation Department, received 

the following response from the Managing Director General on behalf of Management. 
 
I. General Comments 

 
1. The Corporate Evaluation Study (CES) is comprehensive and identifies 
areas that need improvement. The CES confirms most of the findings originally 
made by ADB through a self-review of the 2008 TA Policy. These findings led to 
the definition and implementation of actions, some completed or being 
implemented, and others due under the Strategy 2020 Mid-Term Review Action 
Plan (MTR). We have also put in motion a review of TA allocation and 
management process. While challenges for improving the efficiency and 
effectiveness of TA management still remain, we notice that the CES rightly 
acknowledges the efforts made by ADB in this area. 
 
2.       The CES notes that an independent evaluation of TA is primarily 
accomplished in the context of IED’s broader evaluations such as country 
assistance program evaluations, as well as via thematic or corporate evaluations. 
It further states that individual TA performance evaluation reports are prepared 
on a highly selective basis. We are not convinced that this is a totally correct 
approach. The way ADB is looking at TA is changing, and doing so substantially.  
The trend towards having a larger and more programmatic TA, as well as a rise 
in externally funded TA programs, suggests the need for stand-alone TA 
evaluations.   
 
II. Comments on Key Recommendations 
 
3. Recommendation (1): Improving strategic use of technical 
assistance. The sub-recommendation (i) of the CES states that allocation of TA 
can be improved through the establishment of a senior management committee 
to examine specific requests in the context of corporate priorities. We agree with 
this recommendation. We are currently looking into this option, including the 
composition of the committee. 
 
4. Sub-recommendation (ii) suggests that the country partnership strategies 
(CPS) and country operations business plans (COBP) should report on country 
capacity constraints and knowledge needs as a means to determine a TA 
program, including the regional TA (R-TA). This is a good idea but it is already 
largely being executed during ADB’s planning cycle with DMCs. The centrality of 
the CPS and the COBP process for allocating and planning all ADB resources 
(including TA), is embedded in the business model. In this regard, the assertion 
in the CES that proper consultations are not taking place is totally misleading. 
Consultations are taking place through high level and sector level discussions.  
For instance, sector roadmaps and thematic assessments are an integral part of 
the CPS and are based on diagnostic work with sector agencies and 
development partners. We also believe that the CPS needs to better 
demonstrate how knowledge, capacity development TAs are integrated with 
ADB’s other operational activities. In this regard, the MTR Action Plan proposes 



that (i) CPSs include a knowledge management plan; (ii) ADB updates the 
business process to ensure non-operations departments plan regional TA with 
the active engagement and support of the regional departments to ensure 
operational relevance; and (iii) ADB appoints country directors of resident 
missions as “Knowledge Custodians”, authorized to coordinate the design and 
implementation of country knowledge management plans.  
 
5. Sub-recommendation (iii) suggests mainstreaming our dialogue with the 
development partners. The CPS and roadmaps are always discussed with 
development partners.  However, not all TA needs can be determined when the 
CPS is prepared.  The need evolves over time.  In this sense, we think that the 
COBPs may be a much better platform for such consultations.  Our work with 
nontraditional sources of external financing (such as foundations and 
philanthropic corporations and the private sector), is important but still relatively 
small. Nonetheless, moving forward, ADB will target these and other potential 
partnerships much more systematically. The CES suggests that ADB should 
strengthen incentives to encourage staff to raise external TA financing. All forms 
of cofinancing are important and all teams are encouraged to work on this.  One 
recent measure introduced by management includes the reallocation of 
administration fees accruing from trust funds and other partnerships. It is hoped 
that this will provide an additional incentive for staff to work harder and better at 
fund raising.  
 
6. Lastly, the sub-recommendation (iv) asks for the tagging of TA operations 
to enable better monitoring. Since the launch of the revised Project Classification 
System (PCS) in April 2014, TA is classified for innovation under the knowledge 
solution driver of change. This classification identifies all operations with pilot 
testing, innovation, and learning elements.  
 
7. Recommendation (2): Increasing programmatic technical assistance 
with a broader set of technical assistance instruments. The CES 
recommends that ADB should gradually move towards more programmatic TA, 
use more TA clusters and facilities, introduce more innovative TA, and continue 
pursuing reimbursable options to fund TA such as project design advances 
(PDA). A lesson of the 2007 IED’s Special Evaluation on the Performance of TA1 
and the 2008 TA policy was that ADB had too many, too large and complex TAs. 
These proposals are already being used, but we agree that they could be further 
expanded. In terms of funding options, PPTAs in low income countries are 
expected to remain grant based.  PPTAs in middle income countries are likely to 
be extended more and more on a cost recovery basis. Upper middle income 
countries may not even require TA support in the first place. At the same time, 
ADB may commit more grant-based CDTAs to help all of its DMCs to strengthen 
local project design and administration capacities. In response to the implied 
concern that ADB’s TA portfolio is too large, management has already re-
introduced a “cap” on active non-PPTAs. This will reduce the number of TAs 
across ADB and increase the staff to TA ratio. The active non-PPTA portfolio has 
already declined in number within 2014.  
 

                                                
1
    IED. 2007. Special Evaluation Study: Performance of Technical Assistance. Manila: ADB. The evaluation study 

covered the time period 2000–2004.   



8. Recommendation (3): Increasing developing member country 
involvement. A good TA design and good interaction with the executing 
agencies (EA) and implementing agencies (IA) during TA preparation are key 
success factors. More government involvement in the recruitment of consultants 
can increase ownership but this is already being done. The delegation of TA to 
the Resident Missions (RMs) is also recommended. This is appropriate in the 
case of research undertaken by the RM, or in the case of other priorities such as 
the CPS preparation, outreach, thematic issues and portfolio management.  
However, when it comes to project preparation work, the responsibility is 
primarily with sector directors. The front offices in the respective regional 
departments are best placed to manage such TA allocations. The report also 
advocates for TA delegation to the DMCs. This is based on ADB’s experience 
with delegated TA to PRC. This is a sound proposal on paper, but it can only be 
done if the countries have high enough capacity and familiarity with ADB 
procurement rules and procedures. Most executing agencies (EA) and 
implementing agencies (IA) do not have such capacity. The low uptake of 
delegated TA is a clear sign that many DMCs are actually not interested in TA 
administration. We are of the view that demand should be accurately assessed 
first before expanding the scope of such delegation. On the other hand, DMCs 
already manage the engagement of advisors financed under loans.  
 
9. Recommendation (4): Improving business processes. The CES 
recommends adding technical experts (ADB staff, as available, and external 
experts) to peer review the design of complex non-PPTA. We would like to note 
that para. 15 of OM Section D12/OP already requires the review of a technical 
expert, either ADB staff or an external expert, for the purposes of TA processing. 
We also would like to highlight that under the MTR Action Plan, the talent 
management program will institute a cadre of eminent staff as knowledge 
leaders, who can be called on to contribute to the innovation and knowledge 
agendas. These can apply to TAs and projects. The CES also suggests relying 
more on stand-alone fact-finding missions for large or complex TA projects, 
whether PPTA or other.  This is already a common practice. OM Section D12/OP 
states that fact-finding mission is required for complex TAs that are considered 
as category A whereas for other TAs, fact-finding mission may be fielded or the 
TA team will identify other ways to conduct due-diligence. For PPTAs, the 
recommendation to have stand-alone fact-finding missions outside of the ensuing 
project reconnaissance goes against the principles of the streamlined business 
processes (SBP). The CES makes a case for condensed process of SBP as a 
possible cause for "quality of PPTA projects" without giving empirical evidence 
that this is indeed the case. IED’s recommendation to reintroduce fact-finding for 
large TAs and PPTA also gives the impression that fact-finding is currently not 
done. This is not accurate. 
 
10.    Combining PPTA with detailed engineering is not feasible given the TA 
resource envelope. Detailed engineering represents 2–4% of the investment 
project value and this is far too large for a TA. With TA loans, project 
development advance (PDA) and reimbursable TA, ADB already has instruments 
to strengthen project readiness. 
  
11. The final sub-recommendation on business process improvement 
suggests the need to revise TCR guidelines and developing a management 



information system to track all aspects of TA. We appreciate IED’s offer to work 
with ADB management to revise the TCR format and work towards an improved 
evaluation approach of high value and complex TA projects. We agree that ADB 
needs to strengthen its capacity to learn more from TA.  We must emphasize that 
we are indeed moving in this direction. The MTR Action Plan proposes measures 
to better capture knowledge and lessons generated by TAs, including knowledge 
embedded in ADB projects. The MTR Action Plan proposes, among others to (i) 
develop a data warehouse and business intelligence tools for financial and 
operational data, such as knowledge products and services (KPS) database to 
ease data access from a centralize place; and (ii) develop systems and 
procedures to capture embedded knowledge on ADB projects and advisory work.  
 
12. Recommendation (5): Improving the use of consultants for technical 
assistance needs. The report argues that the use of consultants and consultant 
engagement processes and systems need to be more responsive and efficient. 
The CES suggests that the present system is complex and calls for a 
comprehensive review of the use of consultants, as well as experimenting with 
further modalities such as long term consultant or ADB staff on fixed term 
contract. We agree with this approach. Under the MTR Action Plan, ADB will 
streamline the recruitment of consulting services.  On the other hand, we do not 
support the proposal to use long term staff consultants for TA implementation. 
The use of staff consultants should be for short term assignments to address the 
issues related to work load fluctuations and to fill temporary skill shortages.  

 
 
 


